Charing Cross Hospital but in a health centre. In Plymouth, the hospital VSC is involved in meetings with a wide range of local professions at a health centre. In North Norfolk the Glaven Caring Committee scheme, until recently with a paid VSC, is an organization of volunteers providing services for the elderly patients of a rural general practitioner. In these examples the interest and involvement of the general practitioners themselves varies—but many are highly appreciative of the additional resources available for their patients.

The last decade has seen interesting developments in patient participation. Practice associations are almost always inspired by one or more of the general practitioners in a group practice or health centre, from their feelings that patients should be more involved in the primary health care team's work through lay responsibility for health education and care, and through 'consumer' advice on the organization of services to make them more accessible and effective. Almost every established patients' association (to use a generic title) has developed by identifying needs and organizing itself to meet them - pressing for better local hospital facilities; acting as advocates for individual patients; helping in numerous ways to translate (sometimes literally) medical advice to patients who need help; finding means of directing health education to groups of people who need it most but who are difficult for professionals to get at.

Such developments can be exciting but not necessarily problem-free. The Volunteer Centre's role in this is to provide information about developments and to suggest where practial advice and help from those with experience can be most conveniently found. Also, because of our knowledge of working with volunteers over the whole range of involvement, we have the expertise to help people to see the implications, and perhaps to anticipate the problems, of involving volunteers in different and often innovative ways.

We also have roles in identifying the likely effects of government and other policies on volunteers, and in pressing for change as necessary.

If you would like to know more about our organization then contact Maggie Plouviez at The Volunteer Centre, 29 Lower King's Road, Berkhamsted, Herts. Telephone (04427) 73311.



This volunteer had to give up his job after a heart attack, but he now drives patients to the stroke club where he helps.

## LETTERS

## **Primary Health Care**

Sir

The article by Hannu Vuori of WHO Europe (December Journal, p. 729) is a welcome first in a possible start to educate ourselves about primary health care. Attention to this is long overdue in our Journal and so I read the Editorial (December Journal, p. 715) with interest. It is a coincidence that the Journal of September 1979 contained two contributions from me; the first (p. 546) was a short piece outlining the need for those of us possessing the complete series of all regular College publications to donate them to academic departments of general practice or to research bodies or other medical institutions connected with general practice, none of which had such essential reference material in its library. I wonder how many have given their collection to help younger colleagues, for the need to fill the gap is more obvious than ever. Had such reference material been available when that Editorial on the lack of interest by the College in the Alma-Ata Conference and its purpose was written, essential source material in English would not have been omitted. I refer to a joint report of the Director-General WHO and the Executive Director UNICEF (1978), on primary health care and a report by WHO (1978) about the Alma-Ata Conference on primary health care.

It is not true that there has been no mention in the Journal of the Alma-Ata Conference. There was no reference to my letter (September Journal, p. 568). I quote, "Primary health care remains a front runner in WHO activities culminating in the huge international conference at Alma-Ata in September 1978. Regrettably our Journal remains silent on this, though many nations have shown great interest in the event and the recommendations would surely have interested readers in view of the often stated aims of the College." My letter emphasized that primary health care contained much more of benefit to all patients than professional concern with diagnosis and treatment. I said that the *Journal* had a role in actively encouraging younger readers to benefit themselves and their patients by looking beyond the boundaries of the NHS to the wider world outside.

Much has already been achieved internationally since 1978. I trust that you will find space for this to correct the record. Since 1978 continuing silence until now by the *Journal* and its readers teaches us too much about us all.

TEVIOT EIMERL

48 Lyndhurst Drive Sevenoaks Kent TN13 2HQ.

## References

Director-General WHO & Executive Director UNICEF (1978). Primary Health Care. Joint Report. Geneva: WHO.

WHO (1978). The Alma-Ata conference on primary health care. WHO Chronicle, 32, 409-430.